ESSEX PRIMARY HEADS’ ASSOCIATION
MINUTES OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 8 FEBRUARY at 9.00 am at Chelmsford City Football Club
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	1.
	WELCOME AND APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Claire Claydon, Chair of EPHA, welcomed everyone to the meeting.  
Apologies were received from:
Simon Billings


Colchester East 

Robert Collins


East Treasurer 

Pat Fitzgerald


Tendring North

Sandra Herring                            Witham

Harriet Phelps-Knights                Basildon West 

Nigel Roberts                              West Chair

Debbie Rogan


Schools Forum/Wickford
Penny Smith                                Braintree

Michele Williams

Maldon

Claire noted that Jenny Slee will be retiring from headship at the end of term. Jenny has been involved with the SEPHA and EPHA executives for many years, and is currently treasurer for the South Area. Everyone agreed that Jenny will be much missed and thanked her for her contribution and commitment to EPHA over many years. Jenny thanked the Executive and said that she will miss headship and her involvement with EPHA a great deal. 


	Action

	2.
	BUSINESS INTERESTS REGISTER

It was noted that last year it was agreed that a Business Interests Register would be established for members of the EPHA Executive, to ensure that there was absolute transparency and accountability in relation to an individual’s various roles. It was stressed that the EPHA Executive are trusted to be professional and keep confidences, and that the introduction of a Business Interests Register is in line with best practice. 

Completed business interest forms that were outstanding were returned to the EPHA Manager, who will hold them on file for inspection when required.

	

	3.
	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING
The minutes of the Executive meeting held on 30 September 2009 were confirmed as an accurate record.


	

	4.
a)

b)


	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES AND SINCE THE LAST MEETING
Invitation to a representative from the Department of Children, Schools and Families to attend the EPHA Executive meeting (Minute 5 refers)
Claire reminded the Executive that a decision had been made at the last meeting to invite a representative from the DCSF to discuss a number of concerns raised by headteachers. These included the current use of SATs tests and their impact on schools and children, the workload for the primary headteacher, the impact of the new Ofsted framework and in particular the limiting judgements.

Claire noted that she had contacted Sue Hackman, Chief Adviser on School Standards at the DCSF. After some discussion Sue Hackman agreed to attend the meeting, but advised that she would not discuss the new Ofsted framework as this was outside her remit. It was noted that Mrs Hackman would be accompanied by a colleague, Paula Penny, whose focus was on school workforce development. 

School closures in severe weather – letter from Councillor Castle and response from joint headteacher associations

The Chair of EPHA reminded the Executive that headteachers across Essex received a letter from Councillor Stephen Castle (ECC Cabinet Member for Education and 2012 Games) on the 8th January, urging them to "do all in their power to keep their school open" during the current severe weather. In addition a press release was issued by Cllr. Castle, stressing his concerns about school closures.

Many headteachers were upset by the tone and implications of the letter, and the three Essex headteacher associations (EPHA, ASHE and ASESME) agreed a joint response to the letter. This began: "Following your recent press release and letter to Essex Headteachers, it was felt important that the associations that represent Essex heads respond to you to express our dismay that you felt it necessary to remind headteachers of their responsibilities to keep schools open in severe weather conditions."

On the whole the response from headteachers to the letter from the associations was extremely positive and heads felt supported by EPHA. The EPHA Manager noted that she had received around 65 emails from headteachers who were generally very positive about the response: just two expressed concerns, one who was in agreement with Cllr Castle and did not wish her school to be associated with the letter (although it was noted that the letter was from the Chairs and not individual schools), and another who felt that all headteachers should have been consulted about the letter before it was sent. However, these views were in the minority and the Executive congratulated Mrs Claydon on her swift and comprehensive response to the original letter. The Chair explained that the Association Chairs had decided not to respond by going to the press as they felt a public row in the media would not be constructive, but instead wrote to the radio stations thanking them for their support during the severe weather in communicating with families about closures. 
The three Association Chairs have now received a reply from Cllr. Castle and the copy of the press release sent out on 28 January. These were sent to all headteachers by email and posted on the EPHA website on Saturday 6 February. The EPHA Chair read both out to the Executive.
The letter referred to the matter of attendance during school closures and the implications for attendance figures. Cllr Castle has approached the DCSF to discuss this matter, and this was welcomed by heads.

The Executive discussed whether there is a legal ratio of adults to pupils in schools, noting that during severe weather conditions some staff members are unable to attend. Karen Springett said that she has been advised that there must be one adult available to supervise 300 children! However, it was generally agreed that it is the school’s responsibility to undertake a risk assessment in various circumstances. A couple of headteachers noted that they have recently written policies in relation to emergencies such as flu pandemics, and have written a minimum percentage of staff into those policies: in one case a school has decided that there must be a minimum of 2/3 of teachers present to operate effectively, in another the decision was that 50% of teachers must be present. 

	

	5.
	FEEDBACK FROM AREA STEERING GROUPS 
Gillian Brinded, the South Chair, reported that the South Area Steering Group has decided to hold their Steering Group meetings on the same day as Area Development Group meetings to ensure their time is used efficiently. It was noted that at the ADG meetings headteachers spent time interrogating local data, and that Alison Fiala (Head of Primary Improvement) had agreed to send this out to ADG members via the EPHA Manager. This had not yet been received, and it was AGREED that this matter should be brought up at the afternoon meeting with LA officers. 
Linda Findlay, Central Chair, noted that the Central Area Steering Group had discussed the problem of late receipt of funding streams for various projects and initiatives. For example, funding for a project may be decided at the beginning of the school year, but the funding is not forthcoming until the end of the term and then has to be spent by March. This is putting schools and Local Delivery Groups under unreasonable pressure and is not conducive to effective strategic planning.  
Linda also has a strong opinion that Key Stage 2 funding is not fair, and that the Essex Formula should be more equable. 

The Central Steering Group also discussed the problem of attendance at length and referred, in particular, to the contradictory advice that has been given by ECC. Headteachers received a very strong directive from Lord Hanningfield around a year ago stating that term time holidays should not be authorised and that attendance must improve in schools. Many schools revised their policies and took a much firmer line on absence than previously, and in several cases joint policies were agreed in local consortia of schools. Heads then felt that this directive was contradicted by the letter received from Terry Reynolds (Director of Learning) in the autumn term, which said that headteachers must consider every case on an individual basis and take into account the age of the child applying for leave of absence.  
Headteachers were also upset that they had written to Terry Reynolds and had not received a reply (apart from a “holding letter” in one case). It was AGREED that this matter should be brought up at the afternoon meeting with LA officers.

The EPHA Chair noted that she had been called to attend to discuss the application of penalty notices. This group meets annually. It was noted at this meeting that schools are able to introduce policies that say that term-time absences will not be authorised, but that ultimately it is a decision by the Local Authority Education Welfare Service whether or not to issue a penalty and fine parents for taking their children out of school. Claire said that she had not received the minutes of that meeting, but did note that, very sadly, Peter Bland (who worked as an Attendance Leader in the North East) had died recently. It is possible that this tragic event has resulted in a delay of outcomes of that meeting. 
Sheena Clover noted that the North-East Area Steering Group had met to discuss the programme for the Spring term headteacher meeting.
Lorna Handscomb (Harlow) and David Yeld (West Vice-Chair) were unable to report about the West Steering Group meeting, but fed back information about the recent West EPHA conference. One presentation that had taken place at the conference held on 3 February 2010 was about The Key.  http://www.usethekey.org.uk/
The Key is an information and support service for leaders of maintained schools in England. It provides practical, expertly researched and time-saving answers to questions about leadership and management in schools. The current annual subscription charge is £600 (regardless of the size of school) and at the WEPHA meeting Penny Rabiger, the presenter, offered to negotiate a group discount for the West heads. At that meeting the EPHA Manager suggested that this should be taken back to the EPHA executive in order to discuss the possibility of negotiating a group discount for all Essex schools. The EPHA Executive AGREED that this was a good idea and that the EPHA Manager should contact Penny Rabiger to discuss this further. 

	Meeting with LA officers

8 February 2010

Meeting with LA officers

8 February 2010

EPHA Manager



	6.
	APPOINTMENT OF A LEAD HEADTEACHER/OFFICER FOR EPHA

Mrs Claydon noted that the potential workload for the Chair of EPHA and the Executive is becoming impossible because of the expectations of the Local Authority, DCSF and (occasionally) other headteachers. She has calculated that if she attended every meeting she is asked or expected to attend then she would rarely be in her own school. This pressure has been exacerbated by the establishment of the new Children’s Trust arrangements which have introduced many new groups and committees such as the Local Children’s Trust Boards and the Implementation Groups, most of which ask for Primary Headteacher input and representation. Other members of the Executive are also suffering from overload and there is a real concern that their own schools will suffer. She noted that it would be helpful for the Executive to employ a lead officer on a consultancy basis to attend a number of meetings on behalf of EPHA, and communicate with the EPHA Executive and Essex headteachers about ongoing issues. However, she noted that if the Association was not in a financial position to employ such a person, this would not be a viable option of support. 
The EPHA Executive was extremely disappointed to learn that the agreed annual funding from the Local Authority has still not been received. Over two years ago the LA had agreed to contribute £20,000 to EPHA for 2008/09 and a further £10,000 in 2009/10. This has still not been received, despite receiving written confirmation from Terry Reynolds in March 2009 that this money should be forthcoming. It was noted that the secondary schools’ association, ASHE, and the special schools’ association, ASESME, have received financial support from the LA.  

The County Treasurer, David Yeld, confirmed that he has invoiced the LA for the outstanding amount, as requested by them in September. It was AGREED that he will forward a copy of this invoice and any other related correspondence to the EPHA Manager. She will write a letter to Jim MacDonald (Head of Finance, Schools, Children and Families) reminding him of the outstanding support funding, and stating that if this money is not forthcoming by the end of February 2010 the EPHA Executive and primary headteachers working on behalf of EPHA will withdraw their support for the Local Authority and will not attend meetings or working groups or participate in consultations for the LA. 
Whilst it was agreed that if the funding support from the LA is not forthcoming it will not be possible to employ a lead officer, it was agreed that, in principle, such an appointment is a good idea, and it was noted that a recently retired headteacher is interested in such a position. He is someone who has been involved with EPHA in the past and understands how the organisation works. It was AGREED that a working group should be established to consider the specification of a lead officer consultancy, and how this appointment should be made, with clear advice from ECC Human Resources. The EPHA Chair excused herself from this working group as she noted that she will be stepping down from the role at the Annual General Meeting in July. The South Chair, Gillian Brinded, also excused herself, feeling that there would be a conflict of interest as she is in discussion with the retired headteacher who may be interested in the role.
It was therefore AGREED that Karen Springett (Vice-Chair of EPHA and based in the North East) should lead the group, and it will include David Yeld (EPHA Treasurer), Lorna Handscomb (West), Doretta Cowie (Central), Harriet Phelps-Knights (South) if she is in agreement, and the EPHA Manager. This working group will meet shortly after half term to decide the remit of the Lead Officer role, and the number of hours/meetings that the job will entail, dependent on what the Association can afford. 


	EPHA Treasurer

EPHA Manager

Karen Springett/ David Yeld/ Lorna Handscomb/ Doretta Cowie/ Harriet Phelps-Knights/

EPHA Manager


	7.
a)

b)


	FINANCE REPORT
Transfer of Bank Signatories

David Yeld, the County Treasurer for EPHA, confirmed that he had taken over the accounts at the beginning of the Autumn term, and has now organised bank signatories for the accounts. 
Financial Report

David noted that he has been absent from work for about two weeks due to sickness and so was unable to give an exact report in relation to the current EPHA finances. He noted that he thought there was around £40,000 in the bank account, and that he has received around 85% of the Area subscriptions. He AGREED to forward a written report to the EPHA Manager to be attached to the minutes. Following the meeting the following figures were confirmed by the treasurer: there is £25,000 in the current account and £21,965.98 in the BIA account. The funds have not been received from the LA. 
David noted that he is considering changing the bank account to receive a better rate of interest. However, the previous treasurer, Mrs Dimmock, cautioned him against depositing a large amount of funds in an inaccessible bank account in case funds need to be transferred quickly to the current account (particularly if the LA funding is not received soon).

	EPHA Treasurer


	8.

a)

b)

c)

d)
e)

f)


	FEEDBACK FROM HEADTEACHERS ON CONSULTATION AND WORKING GROUPS

Stay Safe Corporate Parenting group (formerly the Looked After Child cross-phase working party)

John Clements reported that this group is a multi-agency committee that interrogates the huge amount of data being generated by the LA in relation to Looked After Children. The latest data shows that 30% of looked After Children are still without care plans. In addition, attainment and progress at Key Stage 1 has dropped significantly, and Looked After Children are around 30% behind their peer groups in reading, writing and mathematics. It is important to remember that LAC are not children with SEN, so this low attainment is very worrying. It is of major concern that Looked After Children in Essex are now vulnerable in a key stage where previously they were keeping up with peers; John reminded the Executive that the performance of LAC in KS2 and 3 has always been a concern. Unfortunately, a significant number of Looked After Children are living in areas of social economic deprivation and may attend schools that are performing less well, which compounds the problem. 
John confirmed that a member of the Stay Safe Implementation group is on the Stay Safe Corporate Parenting Group. 
At the last meeting John argued that questions about the progress and performance of LAC should be included as a matter of routine during the SIP visits to schools, particularly during the target setting process. It was noted that these questions are included on the new visit report form, but the effectiveness of this accountability does rely on the SIP asking the right questions.

Social Pedagogy

John Clements reported that this group look at the provision and performance of Children’s Homes in Essex, and he noted that, through their recommendations, the group is beginning to make a positive impact on practice. He noted that there will be a meeting in March that will consider a number of important issues, including how best to use a £3 million investment in Children’s Care groups, which is looking at effective ways of giving children and young people a say in their own futures. 

Essex School Meals Support Group

Pat Brown reported that the Essex School Meals Support group, chaired by Jason Walmsley, has successfully expanded the number of schools that they support, but that the group is concerned about their longer term sustainability. They have asked the EPHA Executive to support a survey asking schools about how much they value the support of the group, to support their application for future funding. The EPHA Executive was happy to support such a survey (which will need to go through the Gatekeeping Group before going out to schools) and a number of headteachers noted how much they value the work and support of the ESMSG.

Pat urged schools to access the funding that is available from the support group. She noted that some schools had problems in relation to the installation of gas cookers, and that this matter had become an issue when responsibility was given to WS Atkins.
Early Years Implementation Group
Pat Brown noted that this group is one of the implementation groups established as part of the new Children’s Trust Arrangements. She attended a meeting recently chaired by Harriet Hill but was disappointed by the lack of pace and action achieved by the committee. The meeting discussed the establishment of the Children’s Trust arrangements and the remit and purpose of the EY implementation group. Harriet has stated that she would like to have representation on the County Children’s Trust Board, but Pat thought this was unlikely. 

The Executive discussed the change to the Early Years offer and associated funding, noting that there appeared to be contradictory advice from Human Resources and Early Years. Gill Chapman reminded the Executive that from September 2011 schools must offer a place to children in the term after their 4th birthday (if the parent/career wants a place) and this will have an impact on pre-schools. 
It was suggested that Pat should attend the next meeting of the Enjoy and Achieve Implementation group with the EPHA Chair, and the EPHA Manager AGREED to let her know the date of the next meeting.

Enjoy and Achieve – Primary Sub-Group

A Primary-phase Enjoy and Achieve sub-group has been established to focus on primary development issues, and the four headteachers on this group are:

· Graham Alderton (Head at Lambourne Primary) representing the West Area;

· Emma Dawson (Head at Lawford Mead Juniors) representing the Mid Area;

· Monica Dimmock (Head at Glebe Infants) representing the South Area;

· Nigel Hookway (Head at Highwoods Primary) representing the North Area.

Schools Forum 

Debbie Rogan sent a report via email to the EPHA Chair following the Schools Forum meeting held on 3 February 2010. She highlighted the following issues:
· The agreement was made once again that for the next phase of BSF - waves 5 and 6 - all schools would contribute not just secondary. This was done on the basis that all pupils would eventually benefit from the decision even if they are in primary now.
· Harriet Hill has agreed to work with designated nurseries for pupils with SEN (e.g. hearing impaired units) to ensure that the transition to the new funding formula did not disadvantage the most vulnerable. Colleagues were reminded that this is a Government led initiative and Essex CC has very little leeway in implementing it. 

· Any standards fund carry forward will be redistributed to schools at the end of the year as previously.

· School balances in Essex remain high (risen 4% this year in contrast to a 7% drop nationally).This is of concern to the forum. It was AGREED that the EPHA Executive does not support the excess balances that schools hold, and agreed that the amount of money retained by some schools makes it difficult to argue that there is inadequate funding in the system. Linda Hughes noted that she had attended the pre-briefing meeting and stressed that some of the balances held by schools are huge, and apparently not earmarked for specific projects. 

· CLA (Children Looked After) funding will continue to be distributed termly, but with reduced administration for schools. 

· Carbon reduction scheme is coming to schools soon. Debbie noted that there is paper on the DCSF website.
	EPHA Manager



	9.
	AREA DEVELOPMENT GROUPS

It was AGREED that the EPHA Executive is happy for the Area Development Groups to continue to be known by this name.

It was agreed that it is too early to be able to assess the impact and effectiveness of the Area Development Groups as they have only just been re-established, and that this would be considered at the next meeting on 28 April.
The EPHA Executive was reminded that the LA is looking to appoint a number of Primary Schools Facilitators in partnership with EPHA, to facilitate attendance and communication between various committees including the ADGs, the Local Delivery Groups, local Children’s Trust Boards and the EPHA Executive. Pat Brown noted that she was possibly interested in taking on this role. The remit for the role was circulated to the EPHA Executive in advance of the meeting.  


	EPHA Executive

28 April 2010



	10.

a)

b)

c)

d)


	MATTERS FOR CONSIDERATION AT THE MEETING WITH LOCAL AUTHORITY OFFICES AND SPRING TERM HEADTEACHER MEETINGS

In addition to the matters raised earlier in the meeting it was AGREED that the following issues should be discussed with Local Authority officers at the afternoon meeting:

Safeguarding and Safer Recruitment training

The Executive would like the LA to provide more training sessions for Child Protection Designated Officers and their deputies. In addition there needs to be more safer recruitment training leading to accreditation.

Jenny Slee noted that Lou Reck (Headteacher at Down Hall Primary) has received a letter from Paul Fallon (Independent Chair of the Essex Safeguarding Children Board) stating that the decision has been made to close down the Local Safeguarding Groups and give the responsibility for safeguarding, including training and work streams, to the Local Children’s Trust Boards. The ESCB will retain its statutory functions relating to Serious Case Reviews and the Strategic death overview panel and local Child Death Review Panels, and the responsibility for reviewing SET procedures. 

Clarification of the transfer from TASCCs (Team Around the School, Child and Community) to MAAGs (Multi-Agency Allocation Groups)

In particular, clarification of referral routes. It was noted that an evaluation of the pilot MAAG in Basildon is currently being undertaken. It was agreed that there is still a lack of clarity about the implications for headteacher workload under the new system, particularly as headteachers are often named as the Lead Professional on a CAF referral.
ContactPoint

Up to date and clear information about progress and school’s responsibilities.

Social Care

There is still a huge amount of concern about the effectiveness and support of Social Care, and the Executive would like an update on progress. 


	

	11.

a)

b)

c)


	MEETING WITH REPRESENTATIVES FROM THE DEPARTMENT OF SCHOOLS, CHILDREN AND FAMILIES

Sue Hackman, DCSF Chief Adviser on School Standards, and Paula Penny, DCSF Workforce Remodelling team, were welcomed to the meeting and thanked for attending. It was noted that they had been invited to Essex to discuss a number of issues with the Executive and to give an update on issues and initiatives that will impact on primary headteachers in the coming months and years.

OUTCOMES OF THE SATS SURVEY THAT HAS BEEN COMPLETED BY THE ESSEX PRIMARY HEADTEACHERS 
The analysis of the SATs survey was circulated with the agenda for the meeting. There were 99 responses, with the following outcomes:

What is your current opinion of the SATs testing system (at KS2)?
89 dislike the current SATs testing system.

9 neither like or dislike the current SATs testing system.

1 school – an infant school – likes the current arrangements for testing at the end of Key Stage 1.

I think that the current SATs testing system is effective (i.e. is an accurate measure of pupil attainment)?
93 said that the current system of SATs testing is not effective.

3 said that the current system of SATs testing is effective.

1 doesn’t know.

Do you think the current system of SATs should be abolished?

92 said that the current system of SATs should be abolished.

4 said that the current system of SATs should not be abolished.

1 doesn’t know.

The discussion started with a brief presentation by Lorna Handscomb (Headteacher at Latton Green Primary) setting out the EPHA position. She noted that the survey (which is entirely independent from the NAHT survey) was instigated because of a lack of confidence in the system among Essex primary heads. At the last EPHA Executive meeting there was a vote of no confidence in the SATs testing system, and it was agreed that a wider group of headteachers should be canvassed for their opinions. This survey took place at the termly headteacher meetings in the autumn term and on line through the EPHA website. 

Lorna noted that the key concerns that have arisen are a lack of confidence in the system itself, particularly with regard to the inaccuracy of marking, and how accurately and appropriately the SATs tests actually measures the ability and attainment of pupils. Lorna stressed that Essex headteachers are able to manage the pressure on pupils and staff in their schools in relation to SATs, and so this is not the greatest concern with the system. Primary headteachers in Essex are also not afraid of accountability and welcome accurate assessment of the progress and attainment of their pupils. However, they are very concerned about the way in which potentially inaccurate and limited test results are used to make public judgements about their schools through league tables and in Ofsted inspections. 
In brief, the concern about the current testing system in a lack of confidence in the process itself and the perception that it is negative and used to judge schools unfairly.

The following discussions focused on a number of questions posed by members of the Executive:
Is there a timescale for a shift to Single Level Tests?

Sue noted that the DCSF is moving very cautiously, taking account of the fact that the current work of Making Good Progress is very much a pilot scheme and therefore a learning process. She felt that a move to Single Level Tests could be as soon as two years away, or it may be four. However, she stressed that the timing of her visit to Essex could not have been worse with the prospect of a General Election in just a few months time! This may, inevitably, change the course of many or all of the current government initiatives, including Single Level Tests.

She agreed that when Single Level Tests were first conceived there was a desire to have really robust teacher assessment, but this is balanced with the politicians’ need for transparent accountability. Sue did feel that Single Level Tests are a good system, as they are triggered by teacher assessment and should be motivating for pupils. She felt that, in the longer term, there may be a move to Single Level Tests when schools are all good at and confident with teacher assessment (she did not feel that all schools are there yet). In time, there may be an accreditation system for schools that are particularly good at assessment.
Will there be issues about patterns of entry to Single Level Tests? 

One Headteacher noted that a colleague in the Making Good Progress pilot has expressed concerns about the possibility of “rogue” patterns of entry to Single Level Tests, arguing that logic will dictate that the later children are entered for a test, the more likely they are to achieve a good result. Sue noted that, in phase 2 of the Making Good Progress pilot there has been a plea to participating schools to enter children honestly, so as to get an accurate assessment of progress. She noted that if a culture develops of entering a child numerous times for a test until they pass, there may be rules about the maximum number of times a child is entered for a particular level. However, Sue likes the idea that children are able to re-sit an exam, as this takes away the current “high stakes” pressure of achieving on just one day of tests.
Sue felt real disappointment when the KS3 Single Level Test was dropped as this detracts from the original intention of a through-phase system. 

She discussed the on-line marking system prevalent in the States, where children are marked by computer. 

Accountability

Sue asked if Essex Primary Headteachers are objecting to accountability. This was strongly refuted – headteachers are absolutely not afraid of being held to account – the objection is that the current system is unfair as schools are being judged on just one day of testing of just one cohort from the previous year. It was agreed that in some Ofsted inspections, inspectors are taking account of assessment processes in schools (as well as raw results) but this is not consistent in practice.
It was also noted that it is very sad and disappointing that, in a small number of schools, the pressure to achieve good SATs results is felt so acutely that it may lead them not to act with complete integrity. 

Sue recounted a story about when she was relatively new in the DCSF and was bidding for a great deal of money to support a bid for an education initiative. She won the bid for funding, but was reminded by colleagues that, in doing so, she was “taking away” from expenditure on Herceptin (a drug for breast cancer) and/or flak jackets for British troupes. This brought home to her the pressures on government funding and the absolute need for accountability. 

Sue explained that her background was in education as a teacher (in all phases) and as a moderator and SATs marker, so she understands the system well. She asked headteachers what alternatives they had in mind to ensure accurate assessment and accountability.

Lorna noted that, during her Ofsted inspection, the inspector had moderated her assessment processes quickly and easily, and that this had been an effective way of ensuring that teacher assessment in her school was accurate. She argued that moderation of assessment could be carried out during Ofsted Inspection or by the School Improvement Partner. 

Why can’t Key Stage 2 have the same process as Key Stage 1 – i.e. moderated assessment?

An Infant Headteacher expressed surprise that Sue felt that teacher assessment in schools was not sufficiently accurate, as she felt that moderated assessment is working well in Key Stage 1. Sue noted that it is hugely costly to run this system and it would not be cost effective in Key Stage 2.  She noted that it would involve time out for training of Year 6 teachers and so on. However, heads argued that a huge amount of time is used up in schools focusing on SATs testing.
Sue mentioned at this stage that the Conservatives are considering light touch inspections for children in Year 1.

PRIMARY HEADTEACHER WORKLOAD
The discussion started with a brief presentation by Vaughan Collier (Headteacher at Buttsbury Juniors) setting out the EPHA position. He noted that one of his colleagues, Harriet Phelps-Knights, had been due to do this presentation jointly with him, but that she had been called away that morning to deal with a child protection emergency in her school. They had also been unable to get together to plan the presentation as he had had an Ofsted inspection in his school the previous Thursday and Friday. Vaughan said that this epitomised the challenges and workload for the primary headteacher. He noted that heads have a vested interest in their own work-life balance, but that it is extremely difficult to manage, partly due to the sheer number of initiatives, statutory responsibilities, and consultations that headteachers are asked and expected to implement. He referred to a list of responsibilities that have hit the Essex primary headteacher’s desk since September: well over 20 in the autumn term including:
· the new Ofsted Framework and new SEF; 

· changes to the Children’s Trust arrangements including Children’s Trust Boards and the introduction of implementation groups and Multi-Agency Allocation Groups; 

· the introduction of SSET (School Self-Evaluation Tracker); 

· the new escimo system in Essex schools; 

· the introduction of the Independent Safeguarding Authority and other safeguarding issues;

· ContactPoint and related policies;

· Assessment for Learning;

· Assessing Pupil Progress; 

· One to one tuition:

· Modern Foreign Languages (ongoing changes to the curriculum);

· Workforce Census;

· Schools Meals National Regulations and guidelines (ongoing);

· Display Energy Certification;

· Persistent Absence Targets;

· New staffing regulations;

· Change to SENCo requirements;

· Requirement to have a designated person for Looked After C hildren and mandatory training (and changes to LAC funding); 

· Carbon Reduction Scheme (including monthly gas and electricity readings and an energy policy);

· Emergency Planning;

· Community Cohesion audit and action plan;

· Accountability for Economic Deprivation Subsidy (pilot LDGs); 

· Financial Management Standards in Schools (ongoing requirements)…

· Not to mention local issues, such as the formation of Trusts and locality working. 

Hitting the desk in January:

· National Curriculum Subject level descriptors;

· Considering Pupil’s Views;

· Changes to nursery funding and hours;

· Extended Schools issues (including LDG service level agreements, BAPs etc);

· DSCF Corporate Procurement (including financial regulations, transfer onto SQL10, value for money consultancy, Avail)

· DCSF Guidance on Managing Staff Employment;

· Mandatory requirement to have safer recruitment accredited training and person on every appointment panel;

· Home Access Programme.

Ongoing workload:

· Safeguarding – following up CRB and managing the delay in CRB checks;

· One to one tuition;
· PPA time;
· Performance Management;

· Workforce Census;
· Persistent Absence targets;
· Pupil absence – particularly in relation to term time holidays (and contradictory guidance from LA);

· Ofsted and the SEF;

· SIP paperwork – a 13 page form;

· Assessment for Learning;

· Assessing Pupil Progress;

· FMSiS;
· School meals and nutrition;

· Extended schools and services;

· CAF and being the Lead Professional for many pupils; 

· Promoting Community Cohesion;

· And for some… teaching.

DCSF Consultations:

· Drugs Guidance

· Accreditation of School Providers and Schools

· Financial Support

· Improving kitchens

· Health and Safety of Outside Learners

· Pupils and school information regulations

· Securing our future: using our resources well

Headteachers are also asked and expected to collaborate with other schools, locally, in trusts, consortia and other groups. They are in favour of this, but the demands of meetings, strategic planning, funding bids and organisation still take time. 

Vaughan also noted that there has been a change in approach from the government, and governors are affected in the same way as schools: if there is a government initiative to address, it is now made a statutory requirement (promoting community cohesion and carbon reduction are good examples of this).

Vaughan put forward two suggestions of his own to try to address some of the overload on headteachers:

i) The government should look again at dedicated headship time. This was referred to as part of workforce remodelling, but has not been applied as rigorously as PPA time and hasn’t worked out in practice. He argues that there should be a contractual entitlement for dedicated headship time which must be adhered to.
ii) Vaughan argued that, in the world of research there are numerous effective models of leadership and management, but these are not applied in schools. For example, it is not a normal occurrence to audit the headteacher’s time.

Vaughan argued that the vast majority of headteachers plough on because of their commitment to the children and their schools. Another headteacher said that after 15 years in the role and for the first time, she is beginning to feel totally overwhelmed and her staff are all over-stretched.

She noted that some of the pressure is from the requirements of the extended services agenda – whilst headteachers agree with the principle the statutory requirement to offer a full core of services has increased the headteachers workload enormously. She argued that there seems to be a perception from the DCSF, LA and other professionals that the role of headteacher is not a full time job in itself and the head can absorb any number of new roles, such as being named as a child’s Lead Professional.

Sue agreed that there should be contractual dedicated headship time.

 She noted that there may be a change to extended schools following an election, and noted that the DCSf is committed to:
· Deconstructing central initiatives (recent white paper), such as deconstructing National Strategies in April 2011;

· Reducing data requests by 30%;
· Possibly moving to a single grant, i.e. one big coherent grant that is managed at local level.

She agreed that headteachers in primary schools are trying to undertake a 21st century role but still work within a Victorian model. She felt that the structure of headship needs to change, either moving to 

· Executive Headteachers running two or more schools each with a Teaching and Learning Head; or 

· Existing model of headteacher, but with more support from a better funded management structure (for example, the employment of a School Business Manager).

Paula Penny explained that she works on workforce development in the DCSF. She agreed that headteachers are certainly accountable for much more than previously, and she stated that research shows that the way many schools are coping are through the Executive Headship model. 

The group discussed the challenges of Executive headship at length, one being the need for governors to recognise and manage the work load of an Executive head. One of the heads explained that she is currently being an Executive headteacher (running her own school and another that is in difficulties) and, whilst she loves the challenge and the excitement of the role, she feels that her workload has increased (particularly doubling up on meetings, responsibilities and so on) and she feels guilty if she takes time out from either school for dedicated headship time.

Sue argued that at the beginning of an Executive headship there generally is an increase in time and resources needed to manage the situation, but in time schools begin to develop efficient and effective ways of working. 

Paula talked about the challenges of recruitment of primary headteacher, and explained that this is a research focus for the NCSL. She noted that Carol Atkinson (NCSL Eastern region) who has worked with EPHA in the past, is working on new models of leadership.

The group discussed the value of the School Business Manager, but noted that smaller schools may be unable to afford this member of staff. It was agreed that this may be where working collaboratively, such as with secondary schools or in consortia of schools, may offer a solution. 

Alison Fiala (Head of Primary Improvement) noted that the Executive role in Essex is currently usually a rescue model, where good and experienced heads are drafted in for a relatively short period of time to help get a school back on track. The DCSF model of Executive headship is a more strategic one, and increasingly sees schools run as Partnership Schools. There are, for example, around 40+ all-through schools nationally, which can enjoy the benefits of shared resources, staff management and bigger budgets.

It was noted that, for most heads, the Executive model does not solve the day to day work load pressures. It was felt that there needs to be a coherent vision of teaching and learning, and heads argued that they don’t need any new initiatives for at least five years! Heads are already dreading the introduction of the “5-year MOT” arguing that there are already good performance management arrangements in place that should be adequate to ensure a qualified and competent workforce. Sue pointed out that the recession will, ironically, result in a decrease in the number of new initiatives that flow from government, but she did feel that because of the election (with an outgoing government, and then an incoming government) things are unlikely to settle down for at least a year! She noted that the DCSF works in very siloed departments, and so every department has their own focus which they promote rigorously – she believes that in future it will be harder for DCSF departments to work separately. 
One headteacher asked if there was still a real and major concern at government level about the quality of teachers and standards of teaching, and if there are any moves to really value teachers. Sue said that the quality of teaching is always a hot issue, but that she doesn’t see that the quality of teachers is a major issue for government. However, there are possible moves to increase the entry requirement to Masters degree level. 

Whilst recognising that Ofsted is an organisation that is independent from the DCSF and therefore not part of Sue or Penny’s remit, the Executive did touch on the new framework and in particular the political dilemma that more schools are being downgraded under the new inspection framework. Sue felt that there are a number of urban myths that have developed around the new framework, but it was noted that certainly in Essex there are now a number of primary schools in a category and another two that are being considered. Alison felt that it does still matter what team a school is getting, though Sue felt that Ofsted seems to have settled down somewhat and is more consistent in its judgements.
A BRIEFING FROM SUE HACKMAN ON ANY DCSF DEVELOPMENTS AND FUTURE INITIATIVES WHICH WILL IMPACT DIRECTLY ON PRIMARY SCHOOLS

Sue noted that, as there will be a general election by June at the latest, it is extremely difficult to forecast what developments and initiatives will impact on primary schools in the next one to two years. The Labour intentions are clearly set out in the 21st Century schools white paper, and include curriculum reform following the Rose Review, the introduction of school report cards, the five-year “MOT” and so on.

Sue shared her understanding (and sometimes speculative views) of a likely Conservative manifesto, which will have a major impact on current policies. Possible changes include:

· The introduction of a “light touch” reading test at age 6 (i.e. in Year 1);

· A radical expansion of academies, including the development of academies in the primary phase;

· Sue noted that Michael Gove, Shadow Secretary of State for Children, Schools and Families, is genuinely interested in classroom practice. He was adopted as a child and so has a particular interest in Looked After Children;
· The Conservatives are likely to focus on phonics in a future education manifesto;

· The Conservatives are discussing a pupil premium, rethinking how social deprivation is funded. This may entail free school meal funding following the child and a rethink of the ethnic minorities grant;

· Sue asserted that a Conservative government is likely to get rid of agencies such as TDA, NCSL, QCA and so on;

· It is unlikely that the overarching family policy will be ended, but there may be a reshuffle of departments;

· Sue felt that a Conservative government will not get rid of one to one tuition, but is likely to ditch the Parent and Pupil Guarantees;

· Sue was convinced that SATs are here to stay, but that a Conservative government will not introduce the new Primary Curriculum developed as an outcome of the Rose Review, and will instead introduce a more subject-driven curriculum.

Sue and Penny were thanked for attending the meeting, and the EPHA Chair expressed a hope that the Executive and DCSF will work together in the future. 
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	DATES AND TIMES OF MEETINGS FOR THE REMAINDER OF THE SCHOOL YEAR 2009/2010
EPHA Executive (Chelmsford City Football Club)
Wednesday 28 April 2010
Area Heads Meetings 

Spring term 2010

CENTRAL 

Tuesday 2 March                  
Chelmsford City Football Club

WEST 


Wednesday 3 March            
North Weald Golf Club
NORTH EAST  
Wednesday 17 March          
Colchester City Football Club

SOUTH   

Tuesday 23 March                  
The Belvedere

Summer term 2010

CENTRAL 

Tuesday 15 June                   
Chelmsford City Football Club

WEST 


Wednesday 16 June             
North Weald Golf Club
SOUTH   

Monday 21 June                    
The Belvedere 

NORTH EAST  
Wednesday 23 June             
Colchester City Football Club

Headteachers’ conference 



Friday 12 March 2010



 
Stock Brook Country Club
Annual General Meeting

Friday 2 July
2010




Chelmsford City Football Club


Deputy Headteachers’ conference 



Friday 8 October 2010


                  
Stansted Hilton 
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